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Good Morning Chairs Baker and Mizuno and Members of the Committees, 

My name is Valerie Mariano and I am the Community and Crime Prevention Branch 
Chief at the Department of the Attorney General. Thank you for the opportunity to 
provide information on the Hawaii Medication Drop Box and Disposal Program and the 
National Prescription Drug Take Back Initiative. 

The Hawaii Medication Drop Box and Disposal Program ("Program") is a public health 
and safety partnership between the Office of the Lieutenant Governor; Department of 
the Attorney General; Department of Health; Department of Public Safety; and the 
Hawaii, Maui, and Kauai Police Departments. In 2017, then-Attorney Genercll Doug 
Chin facilitated the meetings for this partnership and continued to do so through 2018 
as Lieutenant Governor. The members last met in November 2018 after 10 medication 
drop box locations were established at county police stations and 1 medication drop box 
location was established at the Department of Public Safety, Narcotics Enforcement 
Division. 

The installation of the medication drop boxes at county police stations and the 
Department of Public Safety provides the public with the opportunity to drop off unused 
prescription medication at their convenience throughout the year. The Program 
expands the scope of the scheduled prescription drug take back events. 
The goal of the Program is similar to the National Association of Drug Diversion 
Investigators Drop Box Program, which is "to reduce the prescription drugs in homes 
that are either no longer needed or outdated. These same drugs unfortunately have 
become the target of theft and misuse, oftentimes by people who\ have access to the 
residence." 

Expired medicine also should not be thrown in the trash or flushed down the toilet. 
Proper disposal helps reduce the risk of prescription drugs entering the human water 
supply or potentially harming aquatic life. 

The Program is guided by rules established to implement the Federal Secure and 
Responsible Drug Disposal Act of 2010 (Act). The Act expands the options available to 
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collect controlled substances from ultimate users for the purpose of disposal, including: 
Take-back events, mail-back programs, and collection receptacle locations. The 
regulations finalized in September 9, 2014, contain specific language allowing law 
enforcement to voluntarily continue to conduct take-back events, administer mail-back 
programs, and maintain collection receptacles. The regulations also allow authorized 
manufacturers, distributors, reverse distributors, narcotic treatment programs, 
hospitals/clinics with an on-site pharmacy, and retail pharmacies to voluntarily 
administer mail-back programs and maintain collection receptacles. In addition, the 
rules expand the authority of authorized hospitals/clinics and retail pharmacies to 
voluntarily maintain collection receptacles at long-term care facilities. 1

The Program is part of the Hawaii Opioid Initiative, an initiative that began in July 2017. 
"The Initiative brings together stakeholders from the public and private sector, and with 
both public health and public safety focus. The overarching goal is to develop and 
implement a proactive coordinated statewide Action Plan on opioids and other 
substance misuse issues. 2 The locations of the medication drop boxes (including those 
at Longs Drugs-CVS) can be found at the Hawaii Opioid Initiative website at 
https://hawaiiopioid .org/d rug-take-back/. 

As mentioned earlier, the Program works in conjunction with the U.S. Department of 
Justice, Drug Enforcement Administration, Drug Enforcement Division, National 
Prescription Drug Take Back (NTBI) events and the Department of Public Safety, 
Narcotics Enforcement Division, Hawaii Medication Take Back events. The October 26, 
2019 National Take Back Initiative was the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration's 
17th annual take back, and the 10th annual for the State of Hawaii. 

Please refer to the chart titled, "NTBI Totals for Hawaii". The chart reflects the amounts 
collected each year beginning in 2010 when the State began participating in the 
National Take Back Initiative. The most recent numbers indicate that the amounts 
collected have decreased possibly as a result of the drop boxes at the police stations 
and at Longs Drugs. 

We support efforts to safely remove and destroy unwanted and expired prescription 
medication as approved by the DEA, PSD-Narcotics Enforcement Division, and 
Department of Health. 

Thank you for this opportunity to share with you the Department's partnerships and the 
results of the take back program and the State's coordinated efforts on opioids and 
other substance misuse. 

1 
September 9, 2014 Federal Register, Disposal of Controlled Substances; Final Rules 

https ://www. gp o .gov /fdsys/ p kg/F R-2014-09-09 I pdf /2014-2 09 2 6. pdf 

2 
Hawaii Department of Health, The Hawaii Opioid Initiative, a Statewide Response, 2017 
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